Senior Turkish diplomat meets with Barzani in Arbil
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Turkey's special envoy to Iraq, Murat Özçelik, had talks with Iraqi Kurdish leader Massoud Barzani on Saturday in Arbil, the capital of the regional Kurdish administration in northern Iraq. 

The meeting between Özçelik and Barzani was not the first time the two had come together. Özçelik had met with Barzani in late October last year; however, the October meeting, which was Turkey's first public contact with Barzani since the US-led war on Iraq in 2003, took place in Baghdad, not Arbil.

Ankara has said there will be more contact with the Kurds depending on the level of cooperation they are willing to offer in Turkey's efforts to fight the outlawed Kurdistan Workers' Party (PKK), which has bases in northern Iraq. Iraqi Kurds say they are not happy about the PKK launching attacks from their territory, but they are also unwilling to back military action against the terrorist group, calling instead for a peaceful solution.

The meeting in Arbil, which took place at Barzani's residence in the Salahaddin resort town, was closed to the press and no official statement was made following it. Nevertheless, Iraqi Kurdish officials said political and economic relations between Turkey and the regional Kurdish administration were discussed during the meeting, without elaborating on whether the fight against the PKK was also discussed within the context of these relations.

In fact, Özçelik had previously visited the northern Iraqi region governed by the semi-autonomous regional Kurdish administration led by Barzani; however, that trip was not officially confirmed at the time. Thus, the meeting on Saturday is the first officially confirmed meeting to take place in northern Iraq between a senior Turkish diplomat and Barzani since 2003.

Barzani and Özçelik also discussed a new Iraqi-US agreement that lays out guidelines for the withdrawal of American forces in Iraq within three years, the Iraqi Kurdish officials noted. 

Safeen Dizayee, responsible for external affairs in Barzani's Kurdistan Democratic Party (KDP), and Fuad Hussein, Barzani's chief of staff, also participated in the meeting between Barzani and Özçelik.

Late last month, Dizayee had voiced eagerness to host Turkish President Abdullah Gül in the Kurdish region during his upcoming visit to Iraq.

"Since 2003, there has not been any visit even from the Turkish Embassy in Baghdad to the region. Of course, President Gül's visit to Iraq is important for both Iraq and us. In my opinion, his visit to Armenia was historic. The visit he will pay to Baghdad is also very important, but he needs to come to Kurdistan to break taboos and make a historic move. This will be a turning point for Turkey and Kurdistan," Dizayee said then.
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